

Issue 8 | February 10, 2022

# The **China Al** and **Autonomy** Report

A biweekly newsletter on AI and autonomy developments in China

Welcome to the *China AI and Autonomy Report*, a biweekly newsletter published by CNA. Read in <u>browser</u>. Happy Lunar New Year! In this issue, we cover allegations that PRC drone manufacturer DJI has been obscuring its financial ties to the PRC government. The People's Liberation Army (PLA) has welcomed in the new year with a celebration in the metaverse. PRC researchers have developed an AI agent to conduct air combat simulations against human pilots. The Wing Loong unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) has been upgraded. The PRC government is shifting its focus to support innovative small enterprises. SenseTime has opened up one of the largest AI computing centers in Asia. China has released more policies and regulations for the high-tech industry. The Beijing Olympics have started, and AI is playing a role. In particular, a *People's Daily* commentary has dismissed concerns that an app developed for COVID-19 tracing has data vulnerabilities.

# **THIS WEEK'S CONTENTS**

New CNA Newsletter	2
Military and National Security	2
Unmanned systems	3
Industry	4
Policy and Governance	5
AI Workforce	6
AI & The Olympics	6

# **NEW CNA NEWSLETTER**

CNA is excited to announce the launch of <u>PLA UPDATE</u>, a monthly newsletter of noteworthy developments in the PLA. The newsletter features selected articles from Chinese language sources that may not otherwise receive wide attention. Those wishing to subscribe can send an email to PLAUPDATE@CNA.ORG.

## **MILITARY AND NATIONAL SECURITY**

**PRC drone manufacturer alleged to have obscured PRC government support.** According to an investigation conducted by the *Washington Post* and video surveillance research group IPVM, DJI—a leading PRC manufacturer of drones—has received state investments despite statements to the contrary.<sup>1</sup> According to the article, "the documents show that four investment bodies owned or administered by Beijing have invested in the popular drone brand in recent years, including a state asset manager that has pledged to play a key role in promoting partnerships between private enterprises and the Chinese military."

In 2020, DJI stated on its blog that it "did not receive any Chinese government investments." According to a DJI statement, "DJI is privately held. The company is solely managed by and majority-owned by the founder team. Shareholders other than the founders do not participate in the company's management and operation."

**PLA Rocket Force unit employs intelligent training and management system.** According to *China Military Online*, an official media outlet for the PLA, a PLA Rocket Force brigade developed an intelligent training and management system to record training data automatically. <sup>2</sup> In the past, thousands of data points concerning missile operation training, evaluation and assessment, and daily management had to be collected manually.

**PLA conducts Lunar New Year celebration in the metaverse.** On February 1, the first day of the Lunar New Year, the PLA <u>invited</u> 400 service personnel to celebrate in the metaverse.<sup>3</sup> The celebration integrated AI, image recognition, semantic analysis, holographic imaging, and other technologies to guide participants through multiple types of experiences, allowing them to virtually visit different PLA units around the world and even in outer space. Units in the metaverse included Gobi Desert-based unit 321134, an honor guard brigade, a PLA unit conducting peacekeeping operations in South Sudan, and the crew of the Shenzhou-12, who conducted the first mission to the Tianhe space station in 2021.

#### Scenes from the PLA's Lunar New Year celebration in the metaverse



*Left*, Main hall of the Lunar New Year; *right:* Invitees comment on a short drama based in the Gobi Desert. Source: *China Military Online*, Feb. 3, 2022.

\_\_\_\_\_ 2 \_\_\_\_ WWW.CNA.ORG

## **UNMANNED SYSTEMS**

**PRC researchers develop AI agent to teach UAVs air combat** (see article <u>here</u>). <sup>4</sup> Researchers from the China Aerodynamics Research and Development Centre, described as the PRC's largest air propulsion research institute, wrote an article in the peer-reviewed PRC journal *Acta Aeronautica et Astronautica Sinica* describing the development of a simulation to train an AI agent to engage manned aircraft in air-to-air combat. According to the researchers, it took 800,000 simulations for the AI to win most of the encounters against a human pilot. The simulations appear to be similar to a 2020 <u>contest</u> conducted by Maryland-based Heron Systems in which an AI algorithm beat an F-16 pilot 5-0.

**J-20 fighter may get unmanned and "loyal wingman" variants.** According to the state-run *Global Times*, a PRC military analyst speaking on China Central Television stated that the J-20 could encompass several variants, include versions armed with a directed-energy weapon, an early-warning variant, an unmanned variant, and a variant that can control "loyal wingman"-type drones that accompany the aircraft in air superiority and/or ground attack missions.<sup>5</sup> This is not the first time that the J-20 has been discussed as potentially having unmanned roles. In October 2021, *Air Force Magazine* reported on the appearance of a two-seat version of the J-20 that led to speculation that it could be used to develop the "loyal wingman" concept.<sup>6</sup> The J-20 Mighty Dragon is a fifth-generation, multi-role fighter developed by the Chengdu Aircraft Industries (Group) Company, a subsidiary of the state-owned aviation conglomerate Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC). According to Janes, the first flight of the J-20 occurred in 2011, and it entered into service in February 2018.<sup>7</sup>

**AVIC announced that the Wing Loong-1E UAV conducted its maiden flight on January 18.** The *Global Times* <u>reports</u> that the UAV is manufactured out of lightweight composite materials that give the aircraft greater range, longer endurance, and better reliability than previous variants.<sup>8</sup> According to PRC media <u>reports</u>, the aircraft has been designed to compete in international markets and is similar to the <u>US MQ-1C</u> <u>Gray Eagle</u>, which according to the US Army has a range of 2,500 miles and an endurance of more than 27 hours.<sup>9</sup>

According to <u>China Military Online</u>, the new Wing Loong variant "highlights China's determination and persistent efforts in mastering independent key and core technologies in its aerospace sector, to safeguard national security, economic development and people's livelihoods." The Wing Loong-1E is developed by AVIC (Chengdu) Unmanned Aerial Vehicle System Co., Ltd., an AVIC subsidiary located in Chengdu.<sup>10</sup>

**PRC-based logistics company SF Express has become the first company in the PRC to receive permission to test regional UAVs.** According to the PRC's official English-language newspaper, <u>China</u> <u>Daily</u>, SF Express technology unit SF UAS has been allowed to test commercial operations of a regional logistics drone capable of carrying a payload of more than a ton.<sup>11</sup> Flight operations will be limited to the city of Yulin, Shaanxi Province and surrounding areas in central China. SF Express is one of China's largest delivery services and logistics companies and is based in Guangdong. SF Express is following a three-part development plan consisting of "large manned transport aircraft+large branch drones+terminal delivery drones."

**PRC defense industry increases international sales of UAVs.** The *South China Morning Post* reports that Algeria has agreed to purchase six Caihong-5 UAVs, and that Egypt is in talks with the PRC to purchase a number of Wing Loong-1D UAVs.<sup>12</sup> The Caihong-5, or Rainbow-5, manufactured by the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation, is described as China's equivalent of the US Air Force's MQ-9 Reaper UAV, which has a maximum takeoff weight of 10,500 pounds, a range of 1,500 miles, and a ceiling of 50,000

feet. The PRC is offering low pricing and convenient payment options to increase its share of the international armed UAV market, including paying through installments and barter.

The Algerian purchase follows its recent acquisition of Caihong-3 and Caihong-4 UAVs. According to Ben Ho, an air power researcher at the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies in Singapore, PRC success in selling UAVs is said to be attributable to a manufacturer strategy that offers reasonably priced aircraft with "good enough" capabilities and the US policy of limiting UAV sales to close allies and partners.

#### **INDUSTRY**

**PRC government promotes "little giants" to advance high-tech industry.** Bloomberg <u>reports</u> that the PRC government is increasing support for smaller technology companies called "little giants." <sup>13</sup> The program, more than a decade old but receiving increased attention from Beijing, is seen as a way to reposition government support away from large technology companies like Alibaba and Tencent to smaller innovative companies that have shown promise in core technology areas designated by the central government, such as robotics, quantum computing, and semiconductors. According to Bloomberg, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology has designated 4,762 companies as little giants since 2019 and plans to create 10,000 little giants by 2025. Companies that are designated as little giants receive tax breaks, favorable loans, and assistance with finding employees.<sup>14</sup>

**MIIT is also highlighting its support to small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs).** <u>Global Times</u> notes in an article that the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT) pledged to cultivate "innovative SMEs" in high-end digital industries such as the metaverse, blockchain, and other AI-enabled technology.<sup>15</sup> The article also argues that because China is an early pioneer of 5G technology, there is a natural interest for the country to "embrace the metaverse." Earlier in January, <u>Global Times</u> also noted that many local governments in China incorporated government support for metaverse applications into their work plans for 2022.<sup>16</sup>

**SenseTime launches computing center in Shanghai.** SenseTime, the PRC's largest AI company by revenue, has started operations of one of the largest AI computing centers in Asia (see English language *Global Times* article here and Chinese language *Liberation Daily* article here).<sup>17</sup> The computing center, located in Shanghai's Lingang New Area, started operations on January 31 and has a peak computing power of 3,740 petaflops (one petaflop is equivalent to a quadrillion operations per second)—reported to be the fastest in China. The computing center cost 5.6 billion yuan (approximately US\$880,364,688) and encompasses 130,000 square meters. It is intended to lower the barriers to entry for organizations looking to integrate AI into their applications and research and to accelerate the development and use of smart chips. According to Yang Fan, SenseTime's vice president, the computing center can provide cloud computing services and modeling and simulation capabilities for government, industry, and scientific research communities.

**Alnovation lists on Hong Kong Stock Exchange with IPO.** Alnovation, a business Al provider, was officially listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange as Qingdao Chuangxinqizhi Technology Group Ltd. on January 27. The IPO was reported by <u>Phoenix News</u>, noting that Alnovation's listing follows the path of the "four Al dragons," referring to the companies Cloudwalk, SenseTime, Yitu, and Megvii, which listed on the Shanghai Stock Exchange in 2021.<sup>18</sup> According to Alnovation's <u>Hong Kong listing</u>, Kai-Fu Lee, who wrote the popular book <u>Al Superpowers</u>, is chairman of the board.<sup>19</sup> According to *Phoenix News*, Alnovation's business is concentrated in the manufacturing and financial sectors.

# **POLICY AND GOVERNANCE**

**PRC government releases a set of "opinions" on e-commerce platforms and other guidance on building the "platform economy."** The National Development and Reform Commission, an organization responsible for macro-level economic management, released "Opinions on Promoting Standardized, Healthy and Sustainable Development of the Platform Economy" (see PRC government announcement here).<sup>20</sup> According to the opinions, the "platform economy" is a recognition that there is a new economic form with the internet as the main carrier and network information infrastructure as the key element of that system. The opinions describe how to support "sustainable development" of internet-based firms, guidance for managing financial sector data, recommendations on "safe supervision" of algorithms used by ecommerce platforms, and improving support to small and medium-sized enterprises.

These latest opinions also discuss the <u>draft Anti-Monopoly Law</u>, which was released in 2020.<sup>21</sup> The original Anti-Monopoly Law was passed in 2008, but the law has recently been used to increase control over China's tech sector and several new amendments were drafted in 2020–2021. Amendments to the Anti-Monopoly Law are <u>expected to go into effect</u> later this year.<sup>22</sup> In the PRC bureaucracy, "opinions" express current views from the implementing ministries but are not legally binding.

**PRC government and industry met to discuss abovementioned PRC government "opinions" on the platform economy.** On January 29, representatives from the Cyberspace Administration of China, the National Development and Reform Commission, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, and the State Administration for Market Administration met to discuss the latest "opinions" for the platform economy. Zhuang Rong, deputy director of the Central Propaganda Department, called for internet companies to enhance their <u>"sense of responsibility"</u> while continuing to "bravely innovate."<sup>23</sup> According to the <u>government announcement</u>, 27 major internet firms attended this meeting to discuss how to ensure the health and "sustainable development of Internet companies."<sup>24</sup> Representatives included personnel from JD.com, Meituan, Xiaomi, and Kuaishou.

**PRC State Council issued plan for "metrology development" out to 2035.** On December 31, the PRC State Council released the "<u>Metrology Development Plan (2021–2035)</u>," which highlighted the need for effective instrumentation and technical standards in the maritime, meteorological, technology, and other domains.<sup>25</sup> The PRC plan described the importance of metrology for AI in intelligent manufacturing and the need for additional research on designs that support "intelligent industrial control systems."<sup>26</sup>

The English-language summary of the plan emphasized <u>"quantum metrology,"</u> which is necessary for the measurement of nanoscale technologies.<sup>27</sup> The plan also described goals in marine satellite navigation, ocean digital measurement, and high-quality infrastructure development. The <u>State Administration for</u> <u>Market Regulation</u> will oversee technical standards implementation through subordinate units such as the Certification and Accreditation Administration and the Standardization Administration of China, which both fall under its purview.<sup>28</sup> <u>"Metrology</u>" is the science of measurement and includes calibration, testing, measurement quality, laboratory accreditation, and traceability.<sup>29</sup>

**Cyberspace Administration of China issued the "Internet Information Service Deep Synthesis Management Regulations" related to deep fakes.** According to the <u>South China Morning Post</u>, the new regulations, issued on January 28, are meant "to regulate technologies that generate or manipulate text, images, audio or video using deep learning, such as face swap and image enhancement." The regulations require companies offering these services to verify the identities of their customers through a registration process.<sup>30</sup> The <u>draft provisions</u> are open for public comment until the end of February and include various measures meant to "safeguard national security and the public interest."<sup>31</sup> For example, Article 6 notes that

#### \_\_\_\_\_ 5 \_\_\_\_ WWW.CNA.ORG

"deep synthesis services" must not disrupt social order, subvert state sovereignty, or endanger national security. The provisions describe how "generative sequencing algorithms" should be used in deep learning and virtual reality platforms.<sup>32</sup> China Law Translate has provided an English translation of the draft regulations.

#### **AI WORKFORCE**

**The China Association for Artificial Intelligence announces "Wu Wenjun Al Science and Technology Awards" for 2021.** The <u>award</u>, which was established in 2011 with support from the Ministry of Science and Technology, is given to individuals who make "outstanding contributions" to the field of Al.<sup>33</sup> The highest award was given to three researchers: Chen Junlong, the dean of South China University of Technology; Hu Dewen of the PLA's National University of Defense Technology (NUDT); and Qi Tian of Huawei Technologies. Chen Junong's award was based on contributions to "cybernetics, intelligent control systems, and computational intelligence." <u>Hu Dewen</u> is a professor at NUDT whose research areas are neural networks and brain function imaging analysis. Hu has led more than 10 projects under the National 863 research program.<sup>34</sup> <u>Qi Tian</u> is the chief scientist of computer vision at Huawei Technologies.<sup>35</sup>

**US dominates Tsinghua University's list of AI's most influential AI scholars.** AMiner, a data-mining service that analyzes peer-reviewed academic publications housed at Tsinghua University's China Engineering Science and Technology Knowledge Center, has released its list of the world's top 2,000 AI scholars (see article here).<sup>36</sup> According to the list, "top talent" for AI continues to be concentrated in the US and China. Among the 2,000 scholars, 1,146 are in the US and 232 are in China. China earned top scholars in two AI sub-fields, information retrieval and multimedia, but the US dominated with top scholars in 13 other fields.

### **AI & THE OLYMPICS**

**Official newspaper of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) dismisses concerns that the app mandated for use during the Winter Olympics for COVID-19 tracing contains potential data vulnerabilities.** Citizen Lab, an interdisciplinary lab housed at the University of Toronto in Canada, published an article in January outlining <u>potential data vulnerabilities</u> in the app MY2022, which is mandated for use by all attendees of the 2022 Olympic games in Beijing.<sup>37</sup> The official newspaper of the CCP, <u>People's Daily</u>, dismissed this reporting as "cyber-security noise" aimed at trying to detract from the Olympic spirit.<sup>38</sup>

*People's Daily* referred to the app as using a "digital line of defense" and asserted that "science and technology are the most powerful weapons for mankind to contend with disease. " It further stated that "the vigorous development of digital technologies represented by the internet, big data, and artificial intelligence has played an important supporting role in accurate identification, precise policy implementation and accurate prevention and control of the epidemic, and the use of digital technology to improve the efficiency of epidemic control measures is also a common practice in various countries."

The commentary was attributed to "Zhong Sheng," a pseudonym for "Voice of China"; used by the *People's Daily* international desk to signal concern on important foreign policy issues.

**The PRC Olympic team is applying AI technology to improve athletic performance.** According to an <u>article</u> in *Guangming Daily*, an authoritative daily newspaper targeting intellectuals and professionals run by the Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Department, this year's Winter Olympics will be a test-bed

for the "champion model" of training that combines data on physical parameters (e.g., heart rate, lung function) to run various models to help athletes optimize performance.<sup>39</sup> The article also describes the use of an "Artificial Intelligence System for Automatic Recognition of Human Motion without Markers" that uses 3D techniques and augmented reality to allow researchers to study cold weather aerobic endurance performance. *Xinhua* also noted that "artificial intelligence skiing simulators" had been deployed across the country prior to the Olympics to bring winter sports to China's southern provinces.<sup>40</sup>

**Al aids navigation within Olympic village.** SenseTime, with support from the Ministry of Science and Technology, has integrated AI and augmented reality (AI + AR) into its navigation systems for participants traveling in the Olympic village. The AI + AR system can be used to navigate sports venues and includes 3D maps to guide visitors. Athletes will even be greeted by a 3D version of the official Olympic mascot, <u>Bing</u> <u>Dwen Dwen</u>, equipped in his ice-inspired astronaut suit.<sup>41</sup>

#### **NOTES**

<sup>3</sup> Sun Qingxiu, Liu Shiyang, Wang Chenxu, "Zero Distance'! Gathering in the Metaverse, Have You Ever Seen Such a Spring Festival Gala?" ("零距离"! 在元宇宙共联欢,这样的春晚你见过吗?), *China Military Online*, Feb. 3, 2022, https://www.81.cn/yw/2022-02/03/content\_10128590.htm.

<sup>4</sup> Stephen Chen, "Chinese AI Team Claims Big Win in Battle to Teach Dogfights to Drones," *South China Morning Post*, Jan. 30, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3165330/chinese-ai-team-claims-big-win-battle-teach-dogfights-drones?utm\_source=rss\_feed.

<sup>5</sup> Liu Xuanzun, "J-20 Fighter Could Get Directed-Energy Weapon, Drone-Control Capability: Experts, *Global Times*, Jan. 23, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202201/1246676.shtml.

<sup>6</sup> John A. Tirpak, "China's New Two-Seat J-20: Trainer or Manned-Unmanned Teaming Platform?" *Air Force Magazine*, Oct. 28, 2021, https://www.airforcemag.com/new-two-seat-chinese-j-20/.

<sup>7</sup> "Aircraft-Fixed-Wing-Military-CAC J-20," Janes, Feb. 3. 2021

<sup>8</sup> Liu Xuanzun, "China's Latest Wing Loong Drone Makes Maiden Flight; Upgrades Seen," *Global Times*, Jan. 21, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202201/1246582.shtml.

<sup>9</sup> "Rare! Chinese Drones Openly Challenge the United States!" (罕见! 中国无人机公开叫板美国!), China.com, Jan. 23, 2022, https://military.china.com/news/13004177/20220123/41030207.html.

<sup>10</sup> "China's Wing Loong UAV Family Embraces New All-Composite Model," *China Military Online*, Jan. 24, 2021, http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2022-01/24/content\_10125864.htm.

<sup>11</sup> "Civil Aviation Administration Grants Technology Unit of SF Express License to Test Commercial Logistics Drone" (民 航局授丰鸟科技支线物流无人机商业试运行牌照), *China Daily*, Jan. 25, 2022, https://cn-chinadaily-comcn.translate.goog/a/202201/25/WS61ef7f07a3107be497a03c3b.html?\_x\_tr\_sl=auto&\_x\_tr\_tl=en&\_x\_tr\_hl=en-US&\_x\_tr\_pto=wapp.

<sup>12</sup> Minnie Chan, "Chinese Drones in Demand as Algeria and Egypt Eye Orders From World's Leading UAV Exporter," *South China Morning Post*, Jan. 29, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3165183/chinese-drones-demand-algeria-and-egypt-eye-orders-worlds?module=perpetual\_scroll\_0&pgtype=article&campaign=3165183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Cate Cadell, "Drone Company DJI Obscured Ties to Chinese State Funding, Documents Show, *Washington Post*, Feb. 1, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/02/01/china-funding-drones-dji-us-regulators/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Wang Weidong, Gao Mingjun, and Zhang Xuedu, "Training Is Not Relaxed, a Certain Rocket Force Brigade Upgrades Testing During the Spring Festival" (紧绷战备之弦不放松,火箭军某旅春节期间组织导弹升级测试) *China Military Online*, Feb. 3, 2022, https://www.81.cn/yw/2022-02/03/content\_10128506.htm.

<sup>13</sup> "China's 'Little Giants' Are Its Latest Weapon in the U.S. Tech War," Bloomberg, Jan. 23, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-01-23/china-us-xi-jinping-backs-new-generation-of-startups-in-tech-war?utm\_campaign=bn&utm\_medium=distro&utm\_source=yahooUS.

<sup>14</sup> "China's 'Little Giants' Are Its Latest Weapon in the U.S. Tech War," Bloomberg, Jan. 23, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-01-23/china-us-xi-jinping-backs-new-generation-of-startups-in-tech-war?utm\_campaign=bn&utm\_medium=distro&utm\_source=yahooUS.

<sup>15</sup> "China to Cultivate SMEs Engaging in Metaverse: MIIT," *Global Times*, Jan. 24, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202201/1246737.shtml.

<sup>16</sup> "China's Local Governments Write Metaverse Into 2022 Work Reports," *Global Times*, Jan. 13, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202201/1245811.shtml?id=11.

<sup>17</sup> "SenseTime Launches Powerful AI Computing Center in Shanghai," *Global Times*, Jan. 24, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202201/1246734.shtml and "SenseTime AI Computing Center Launched With Investment of 5.6 Billion Yuan Designed With the Strongest Peak Computing Power in the Country (总投资56亿元商场 AI计算机中心启动运营,设计峰值算力全国最强), *Liberation Daily*, Jan. 24, 2022, https://www.jfdaily.com/news/detail?id=444892.

<sup>18</sup> "Qingdao's 'Al+Manufacturing First Shares' Listed on Hong Kong Stock Exchange" (青岛"AI+制造第一股"登陆港 交所), *Phoenix News*, Jan. 30, 2022, https://qd.ifeng.com/c/8DB10duynOz.

<sup>19</sup> Qingdao Ainnovation Technology Group Co., Ltd, "List of Directors and Their Roles and Functions," Jan. 26, 2022, https://www1.hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2022/0126/2022012600045.pdf.

<sup>20</sup> NDRC and Other Agencies Issue Several Opinions on Promoting the Standardized, Healthy, and Sustainable, Development of the Platform Economy" (国家发展改革委等部门关于推动平台经济规范健康持续发展的若干意见), PRC Central People's Government, Dec. 24, 2021, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/zhengceku/2022-01/20/content\_5669431.htm.

<sup>21</sup> China Law Translate, "Draft Revisions of the Anti-Monopoly Law (Public Comment Draft)," Jan. 17, 2020, https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/draft-revisions-of-the-anti-monopoly-law-public-comment-draft/.

<sup>22</sup> Xinmei Shen, "China Amends Anti-Monopoly Law for the First Time Amid Tech Crackdown, Increasing Penalties And Regulatory Control," *South China Morning Post*, Oct. 27, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3153881/china-amends-anti-monopoly-law-first-time-amid-tech-crackdown.

<sup>23</sup> Tang Song and Ren Lin (editors), "Symposium Held for the Health and Sustainable Development of Internet Enterprises" (召开促进互联网企业健康持续发展工作座谈会), *People's Daily*, Jan. 30, 2022, http://cpc.people.com.cn/n1/2022/0130/c64387-32343462.html.

<sup>24</sup> "Central Government News Office: Provide a Strong Guarantee for the Healthy and Sustainable Development of Internet Companies" (中央网信办:将为互联网企业健康持续发展提供有力保障), PRC Central People's Government, January 29, 2022, http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-01/29/content\_5671225.htm.

<sup>25</sup> PRC State Council, "State Council Issues Circular for Measurement Development Plan for 2021–2035" (国务院关于印 发计量发展规划(2021–2035年)的通知), Circular No. 37, Dec. 31, 2021, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2022-01/28/content\_5670947.htm.

<sup>26</sup> PRC State Council, "State Council Issues Circular for Measurement Development Plan for 2021-2035" (国务院关于印 发计量发展规划(2021-2035年)的通知), Circular No. 37, Dec. 31, 2021, http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2022-01/28/content\_5670947.htm.

<sup>27</sup> Xinhua, "China Issues Plan to Develop Metrology," Jan. 29, 2022, http://www.china.org.cn/china/2022-01/29/content\_78018494.htm.

<sup>28</sup> The US-China Business Council, "State Administration for Market Regulation (SAMR)," May 2021, https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/samr\_organization\_chart.pdf.

<sup>29</sup> US National Institute of Standards and Technology, "Metrology Overview," https://www.nist.gov/metrology.

<sup>30</sup> Josh Ye, "China Targets Deepfakes in Proposed Regulation Governing Deep Learning AI Technologies," *South China Morning Post*, Jan. 29, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3165244/china-targets-deepfakes-proposed-regulation-governing-deep-learning-ai.

<sup>31</sup> China Law Translate, "Provisions on the Administration of Deep Synthesis Internet Information Services (Draft for solicitation of comments)," Jan. 28, 2022, https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/deep-synthesis-draft/.

<sup>32</sup> "Cyberspace Administration of China to Regulate Deep Synthesis Internet: Information Services Providers Should Adhere to Correct Political Direction, Safeguard Public Interest, Values" (国家网信办拟规定: 深度合成服务提供者和使用者应坚持正确政治方向,舆论导向,价值取向), *The Observer*, Jan. 28, 2022, https://www.guancha.cn/politics/2022\_01\_28\_624005.shtml.

<sup>33</sup> Fan Junming, "Highest Award for China's Al Science and Technology Award Announced" (中國智能科學技術最高獎 揭曉 灣區高校教授獲獎), Wen Wei Po, Jan. 28, 2022, https://www.wenweipo.com/a/202201/28/AP61f3ca1de4b03103e0c6de5d.html.

<sup>34</sup> Hu Dewen, SciencePaper Online (中国科技报文在线), http://www.paper.edu.cn/scholar/person/NUz2IN4IMTT0kx2h.

<sup>35</sup> "Computer Vision Expert Qi Tian Joins Huawei Noah's Ark Laboratory as a Chief Scientist of Computer Vision," Huawei Technologies, Jun. 2018, http://dev3.noahlab.com.hk/Computer\_vision\_expert\_Qi\_Tian.html.

<sup>36</sup> Zhao Zhuqing, "The List of The World's Most Influential Scholars of Artificial Intelligence In 2022 Is Released: Chinese Talents Show a Positive Inflow" (2022年人工智能全球最具影响力学者榜单发布:中国人才呈现正向流入), *People's Daily*, Jan. 25, 2022, https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1722913141199654445&wfr=spider&for=pc.

<sup>37</sup> Jeffrey Knockel, "Cross-Country Exposure: Analysis of the MY2022 Olympics App," *The Citizen Lab*, Jan. 18, 2022, https://citizenlab.ca/2022/01/cross-country-exposure-analysis-my2022-olympics-app/.

<sup>38</sup> Zhong Sheng, "Construction of the Winter Olympics Epidemic Prevention and Control "Digital Line of Defense" (构 筑冬奥会疫情防控"数字防线"), *People's Daily*, Jan. 30, 2022, https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/46bmPZ6iQjU.

<sup>39</sup> Gao Feng, "Winter Olympics Science and Technology Fan" (冬奥会上的科技范儿), *Guangming Daily*, Jan. 27, 2022, re-posted on *Seeking Truth*, http://www.qstheory.cn/qshyjx/2022-01/27/c\_1128305672.htm.

<sup>40</sup> Gao Peng, "President Xi Steers China to Unprecedented Olympic Achievement," *Xinhua*, Jan. 31, 2022, http://www.china.org.cn/china/Off\_the\_Wire/2022-01/31/content\_78022276.htm.

<sup>41</sup> "AI + AR" Guides the Athletes of the Winter Olympic Village: Cool Technology Has Entered People's Lives" (为冬奥 村运动员导航,这种炫酷科技已进入国人生活), *Shanghai Observer*, Jan. 29, 2022, https://m.jfdaily.com/news/detail?id=446732. The *China Al & Autonomy Report* is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

For additional information, contact: CHINAAI@CNA.ORG.

Approved February 2022:Maryanne Kivlehan-WiseChina Studies Program/China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

This work was performed under Federal Government Contract No. No. N00014-16-D-5003.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Cleared for Public Release.

Public Release

February 10, 2022

This document contains the best opinion of CNA at the time of issue. The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report should not be construed as representing the official position of the Department of the Navy.

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the only federally funded research and development center serving the Department of the Navy—as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

DNL-2022-U-031619-Final3

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at chinaai@cna.org